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MINUTES OF THE UPIGO ANNUAL GENERAL ASSEMBLY

20th to 22nd JUNE 2008 – COPENHAGEN (DENMARK)

The President’s opening address: Jan STENCL.

Acknowledgments to the organizers of the Copenhagen meeting, S. LENZ and H.H. WAGNER.

Welcome to the new participants: Mamadou DIALLO (UNFPA of Mali), Stefan KONSTANTINOV (Bulgaria), Mustapha TOURE (Mali).

At the request of Bill DUNLOP, President of the EBGOG, we have supported a FIGO declaration in favour of the reduction of maternal mortality in developing countries.

The General Secretary’s report: Guy SCHLAEDER.

Thanks to the collaboration of the SYNGOF, the French union of gynaecologists and obstetricians, all the presentations made in Hammamet were published in a 60-page bilingual (French and English) leaflet. It has been broadly distributed. 

The active cooperation of many UPIGO delegates has allowed us to establish a detailed survey on the conditions of practising gynaecology obstetrics in 12 European countries and 5 African countries. The complete survey can be found on our website www.upigo.org.

It is with great sadness that we announce the passing of one of our past Presidents, Professor LAMBOTTE from Belgium.

We work on a regular basis at the Council of Europe, especially among the “Health” committee of the Parliamentary Assembly.

Following our suggestion, the Commission has decided to establish a report on “Prevention in health” in all the countries members of the Council of Europe. A large group of INGOs are working with us on this matter. 

Report from the Treasurer: Raymond BELAICHE

Some delegations have overdue fees, but the accounts are still balanced. On 09.0.2008 the cash balance was 29.872,55 €. 
Round-table with all the delegations

Slovakia: the country is suffering from a shortage of practitioners and midwives because they are attracted by better conditions of practising OB-GYN abroad. Medicines and medical equipment are expensive.

Germany: disputes with mutual insurance funds. It is becoming increasingly difficult to sell a private practice. Young doctors are leaving the country.

Luxemburg: 90 % of the gynaecologists have a private practice. The profession is making an effort towards a quality assurance.

Switzerland: Continuing Medical Education is being developed, as well as sub-specialities. Quality assessment is also a big concern.

France: professional liability insurance has become abnormally high.

Mali: financial problems are acute as ever. The standard of living is very low. There is no health insurance. 93% of the gynaecologists concentrate in Bamako.

Bulgaria: one only insurance health fund. There are enough practitioners for the time being, but brain drain is likely to happen.

Denmark: good level of the social protection. Relationships between public and private doctors are sometimes difficult.

Italy: the two main Italian OB-GYN societies will be meeting in a large convention that will be held in Turin next October. A UPIGO delegation will be invited to the convention in order to present our Union, its history, its activities and its place among international organisations.

The Copenhagen meeting followed with the study of the 3 main themes. 

1. Personnel intervening in obstetrics. 

A survey coordinated by Guy SCHLAEDER has allowed us to scan the various types of personnel intervening in obstetrics in different European and African countries. If European and Tunisian delegates are satisfied with their health system, the situation is far from being satisfactory in Africa: in some countries, almost half of the deliveries take place without any qualified personnel.

Mariame DIAKITE gave a presentation of the sanitary and obstetrical situation in Mali. In addition to that, Mustapha TOURE reported an interesting experiment of cervical cancer screening thanks to the acetic acid and Lugol’s iodine test, conducted in Bamako, Mali. Mamadou DIALLO, a United Nations Population Fund representative, mentioned several recent measures aiming at improving the obstetrical situation in Mali.  For instance, “caesarean section kits” are being handed out, with the full equipment needed for a caesarean section and postoperative care.

2. Breast cancer prevention

Several reports have been made on this subject. Susan LENZ, coordinator of this theme, presented her experience of breast cancer screening by ultrasound scan. Klaus KOENIG presented the evidence-based screening.

3. Cervical cancer prevention

One meeting was devoted to cervical cancer prevention. Jan STENCL presented the situation in Slovakia, in the Czech Republic, in Hungary and in Austria. The Austrian screening is particularly efficient since it covers 85% of the target population. Roberto SPOSETTI spoke about screening in the Veneto region, in Italy. Marek SPACZYNSKI reported on the organisation of the prevention in Poland. The national programme recommends a Pap smear performed every third year on women aged from 25 to 59. Klaus K÷NIG detailed the German screening by comparing it to the USA and some European countries. He also spoke about the HPV vaccination by giving cost-benefits elements. Finally, Joakim DILLNER (a WHO expert from the Faculty of Medicine of Malmˆ-Lund, Sweden) talked about the latest developments in the Swedish prevention policy. For women aged from 23 to 49, Pap smear are proposed every third year and every fifth year for those aged from 50 to 60. Research on the usefulness of HPV DNA determination is in progress, especially in cases of ASCUS or CIN1. 

Hans Henrik WAGNER presented the survey on quality assessment of OB-GYN practise in Denmark.

	Statutory General Assembly

The Secretary General’s report and the Treasurer’s report were unanimously adopted.

The bureau, having been elected in 2008, remains the same.

The next general assembly will be held in Luxemburg at the invitation of Annik Conzemius.

On President Stencl’s proposal, the General Assembly has decided that from now on Africa will be the main concern of our Union. A pilot project will be set up in Mali in cooperation with the SOMAGO (SociÈtÈ malienne de gynÈcologie obstÈtrique).

The three chosen themes are:

1. Securing births in a rural sector in Mali.

2. Medico-legal lawsuit prevention

3. Continuing medical education and quality assurance.




List of the delegations present in Copenhagen:

Germany: Klaus Kˆnig; Bulgaria: Stefan Konstantinov; Denmark: Suzan Lenz, Hans Henrik Wagner; France: Raymond Belaiche (treasurer), Guy Schlaeder (secretary general); Italy: Pier Francesco Tropea, Giovanni Adinolfi, Roberto Sposetti; Luxemburg: Annik Conzemius; Mali: Mariame DiakitÈ, Mustapha TourÈ, Mamadou Diallo (UNFPA); Poland: Marek Spaczinski; Slovakia: Jan Stencl (President), Anna Bohacikova; Switzerland: Mario Litschgi.

Apologies: Nicolas Tsatsaris (Greece), G.M. Cousin (France), A. Sepou (Central African Republic), E. Alihonou (Benin), Brigitte Thiombiano (FASFACO President).

Report written by Guy Schlaeder Secretary General UPIGO in September 2008

